NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 8th January 2019.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, C Walters, R Barnes, D Harding, L Lloyd, 



G Meredydd, D Rigby, S Rees, M Platt, County Cllr V Dennis and Mrs Chris Harrison. 
134/18
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr D Norcross, R Platt, L Tucker-Jones and County Cllr Morse.
135/18
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

No declarations were made.
136/18
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 4th December 2018 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Walters, seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by the full Council.

137/18
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Library Wall.  The Clerk informed Council that the wall had been taken down prior to Christmas and that work will start to rebuild the stone wall tomorrow.  The Clerk asked if the cheque for this work can be signed tonight and released once the work has been completed to the satisfaction of herself and the Mayor.



IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order.
b)
Dropped kerb, High Street.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council stating that the kerb has been raised and that they have identified some deficiencies in the surface water drainage system in the area so further works are planned for early 2019.  
138/18
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
County Cllr Morse had informed the Clerk that he had no information to report 

as yet on Redstone Road or on the 106 monies in relation to Station/Jesse Road.
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Signed ……………..
b)
County Cllr Dennis stated that Mr Bob Kilminster will meet with the Council on Tuesday 22nd January 2019 at 7.30 p.m., in the Library to give a brief presentation on the County Council’s budget for 2019/20.

c)
County Cllr Dennis informed Council that Plastic Free Narberth will be undertaking a regular litter pick in Narberth on the last Sunday of each month.  At the end of this month, Plastic Free Narberth will be showing another film at Bloomfield Seminar Room.  It is hoped that starting tomorrow businesses within the town will be visited and asked for three commitments to help to reduce plastic usage in any way.
139/18
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a) 
Town Hall Lease.  The Clerk informed Council that she had not received any interest from the advertisement the Town Council placed in the Narberth Observer regarding the Lease.

The tenant of the Town Hall informed Council that the sub-lease has now been signed, although it may be some time before the shop is open as it is going to be redecorated and carpeted prior to the opening.  The Council were asked about the winding of the clock and whether the clock was wound during opening hours or if a Councillor has a key.  The new tenant is willing to take on the winding of the Clock if the Council so wish.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that as it is the Council’s intention to electrify the winding of the clock, the Council will continue to wind it weekly.  The Clerk stated that Council do not have a key to the upper two floors and suggested she get one cut.





IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk should get a key cut.

The Clerk is to check with Smith of Derby that having the Clock electrified will not damage the Clock in any way.

b)
Governing Body Narberth CP School.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council regarding Cllr Rees’ term of office as Additional Community Governor ending on the 5th March 2019.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Rees’ name will be put forward again.
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Signed …………………
c)
Nat West Bank.  The Clerk had received information of how the Bank charges for unarranged overdraft fees.

d)
NALC.  The Clerk informed Council that the National Joint Council for Local Government Services has agreed the new pay scales for 2019-20 to be implemented from 1st April 2019.  This means that the Clerk will have a pay increase of 38 pence per hour.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that this is in order and will start on the 1st April 2019.

e)
LDP2 Workshops.  Further to the email sent out, the Clerk reminded Council of the workshops on the preferred strategy and candidate sites registered and stated that Councillors attending must not have submitted a personal candidate site within the community council they represent.
f)
The following emails have been forwarded to Councillors:

· Planning for Communities – List of events.

· Welsh Government – ‘Suds’ for Surface Water – applies to new developments of more than one dwelling.  (Mandatory sustainable drainage system)

·  One Voice Wales – News bulletin and an Agenda and draft minutes for tonight’s One Voice Wales meeting.

·  Road Closure – High Street on Sunday 20th January 2019 for one day to replace Telecom frame and covers in the carriageway.

· Budget – County Council’s Consultation on Council Budget which will be held on Facebook and in Drop in Sessions.
· Webcasting – Consultation of webcasting at Standards Committee Hearings.

· Welsh Government – Community and Town Council update on its Policy Approach.
g)
Western Power.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Certificate of Unmetered Supply for this year’s festive lighting.

h)
King’s Court.  The Clerk had received an email from a resident of King’s Court asking who owns the former Nat West Car Park and for information about the ‘all unauthorised vehicles will be clamped sign’.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should state that it is 
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Signed ………………..

assumed that the Car Park will be sold with the Nat West building and that the sign was erected by the residents of King’s Court although the Council are not aware of any clamping ever being enforced.  
140/18 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
18/1969/PA  Herons Brook Golf and Fishing Retreat – 10 new holiday lodges – No Objection.

b)
18/0973/PA  Bryngwn, The Crescent – Proposed replacement and raising of timber boundary fence and removal of adjacent non-native tree cluster – Objection due to height of the fence which is out of keeping with the area and overbearing.
c)
18/0977/TF  12 Beechwood Place – Tree Surgery – No Objection.

140.1
Conditionally Approved:

a)
18/0609/PA  Cilrath Fach Farm – Conversion of buildings to holiday accommodation.

b)
18/0610/LB  Cilrath Fach Farm – Conversion of Barn and Stables to self-catering holiday use.

c)
18/0738/PA  4 Rhydfelin – New house (in retrospect).
140.2
Notice of Appeal:

a)
18/0434/PA  1 Market Square – Alteration to shop front, construction of mezzanine floor and change of use from A2 (Bank) to A1 (Shop).
141/18 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Bushes Lane.  Cllr Rees complained of the continued mess being left in the Lane making it an eyesore.  The Clerk will report this to the County Council.

b)
Library I.T.  Cllr Rees stated that she would chase the possibility of the Town Council having internet connection for meetings held at the Library tomorrow.   
c)
Dog fouling.  Reports of a lady throwing bags of dog mess into the ditch at the footpath link on the Rugby field had been received.  
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Signed ………………...



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this to 

the Enforcement Team at the County Council.

d)
Streetlights.  Cllr Rigby stated that a few streetlights were not working along Station Road.  Cllr Rigby will find out the necessary numbers on the streetlamps and report them to the County Council.  Cllr Meredydd had also received complaints of streetlights not working in Narberth.
e)
Food Festival.  Cllr Harding informed Council that the Food Festival will be going ahead this year. 

f)
Civic Week.  Council was reminded that the Civic Week AGM is to be held on Tuesday 15th January at the RAOB Club at 7.30 p.m.

g)
Footpath.  Cllr Rees informed Council that the plans for the footpath at the side of the Fire Station are still on-going and that once the go ahead is given the work will be carried out.
h)
Back Lane.  Cllr Rogers stated that there were problems with waste being left in Back Lane over the Christmas/New Year period which she passed on to County Cllr Dennis.  

i)
Pavements.  Cllr Rogers stated that she had reported uneven cobbles to Council workers carrying out a safety survey on the pavements in Narberth who agreed to check the area she mentioned.  
142/18  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:   (Agenda item 9)
Mrs Harrison stated that she had nothing to report.

143/18
 CHRISTMAS LIGHT’S:  (Agenda item 10)

The Clerk stated the reasons why the motifs were not as good this year as in previous years, which was due to the amount of rainfall over a prolonged period of time.  The Clerk stated that these motifs will need to be repaired prior to the next festive season.  However, members agreed that Narberth looked good with the shops participating by putting out trees etc and that a lot of positive comments had been received.  
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Signed ………………...
144/18
COMMUNITY WELL BEING PROJECT:  (Agenda item 11)
The Clerk stated that PLANED need to know whether or not the Town Council is  
interested in being considered for the project.  Members felt that this was important and Cllr Meredydd and Cllr Lloyd stated that they will bring this forward on behalf of the Town Council.  County Cllr Dennis and Mrs Harrison offered their support with the Project.  The Clerk will forward Cllr Meredydd and Cllr Lloyd’s email address to PLANED.
145/18
  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  
             (Agenda item 12)
Whilst there was nothing to report, Cllr Walters did remind Council that all Councillors who sit on the Council’s Committees should do their utmost to attend the meetings in order that a quorum is always met.  Likewise all Councillors who represent Council on various outside Committees should attend the meetings and report back information to the Council.
146/18

REPORT FROM THE FINANCE COMMITTEE:  (Agenda item 13)
The Clerk presented and reported on the Report from the Finance Committee and handed out copies of the Spreadsheet in relation to this year’s Precept requirement.  



IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Meredydd which was seconded by Cllr Harding and approved by full Council to accept the recommendations of the Finance Committee and set the Budget for 2019-20 at £60,000.  The Clerk will fill in the necessary Precept notification form and send to the County Council.  

147/18   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 14)
147.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
b)
Nat West Interest -

£         3.74
c)
PCC Precept 3rd instalment - 

£19,000.00
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147.2
Payments Due:

a)
HMRC - 


£    431.70

b)
Postage -        


£       67.00
c)
SkyCam - 


£  1,200.00

d)
Nick Harris (Builder) -

£     850.00
e)
Viking (Shredder) -
  £     154.57


 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Barnes and agreed by full Council.
The Clerk stated that there are unpresented donation cheques in the system which were not released due to the organisations concerned being unable to present their annual accounts, some of which date back prior to the Clerk’s term of office.  The Clerk asked whether the cheques that are older than 5 years of age can be written off and the funds re-entered onto the Council’s income.  




IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk should do this.
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Signed ………………

